
SHILLINGSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT

7.30 PM ON THURSDAY 4th FEBRUARY 2021 BY REMOTE CONFERENCING (ZOOM)

MEETING HELD UNDER THE TERMS OF THE LOCAL AUTHORITIES AND POLICE AND CRIME PANELS (CORONAVIRUS) (FLEXIBILITY OF AUTHORITY AND POLICE AND CRIME PANEL MEETINGS) (ENGLAND AND WALES) REGULATIONS 2020
PRESENT: Councillors L Gasson (Chairman), P Acton, R McNamara, K Ridout, I Suter, R White, Footpaths Officer G Rains, Unitary Councillor P Batstone Clerk D Green

In addition, there were five members of the public present.
668.  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE: Cllr Aaron
669. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST: None
670. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING: The minutes of the meeting held on 7th January 2021 were approved.
671. MATTERS ARISING: 

The Chairman noted that the road closure because o the Wessex Water work to replace the sewer had been very problematical; she had received two reports of dangerous incidents, involving the same school bus which using along Hine Town Lane at high speed; children and horses had to take evasive action. Cllr McNamara was noted that the Highways operatives controlling access to the village did not appear to be dissuading large lorries or vans from using Lanchards Lane or Hine Town Lane. Cllr Batstone agreed to look into the incident involving the school bus with Yewstock school. The Chairman had contacted Dorset Highways who had declined to set-up a one-way system along either Lanchards Lane or Hine Town because of the perceived likelihood that vehicle speeds would increase. The Clerk has referred a report of speeding vehicles along Hine Town to the Community Highways Officer. The issue of dangerous parking at Gunn land has also been referred to the CHO following correspondence from a resident, though was noted that this had been looked at on previous occasions and then CHO had deemed that no further action was necessary. Cllr McNamara enquired as to whether the problems with the drains at the work location would impede progress towards completing the sewer repair.
The Clerk understands that the installation of the Speed Indicator Device has been delayed due to the road closures.

The Clerk has been unable to contact the Dorset Council sign shop in connection with the village gates proposal, but will pursue the issue.

The deposit for new fencing for the tennis courts has been paid and installation is awaited.

672. INTRODUCTION BY ACTING CHAIRMAN

Cllr Gasson confirmed that she would be prepared to act as Chairman until May 2021, following which a new Chairman would need to be elected. Cllr Gasson felt personally that the Parish Council on the whole needed younger councillors with ideas and energy and connections with the village, that the Chairman should be in place for no longer than 3 or 4 years, and that the Parish Council should seek to avoid becoming ‘out of touch’ with then village. With this end, Cllr Gasson proposed that present Councillors should take on an area of responsibility, such as liaison with the Portman Hall, the School, the Recreation Ground, the Allotments, the War Memorial, the Churchyard, the Station, and the Parish magazine. This will be discussed at the March meeting. Cllr Gasson suggested that the Sports Day should be re-activated in the future. 
Cllr Suter thanked Cllr McNamara for getting involved with and communicating the roads issues to then village.
673. PUBLIC SESSION

Mike Powell noted that the Parochial Church Council work to improve the church boiler room involving gas boiler replacement and replace the roof was now out for a period of public consultation which runs from the 5th February for 28 days, notices will be placed around the village and on Facebook. The work, which requires the digging of a channel for the gas supply has been approved by English Heritage and Wessex Archaeology will be on site when this commences. 
674. UNITARY COUNCILLORS REPORT

Cllr Batstone noted the main issues at the moment as being:
· Dorset Council will agree the budget next week
· Some Dorset Council staff have been seconded to work on NHS Covid-19 admin tasks. 

· The standby mortuary in Poole Port is ready but hasn’t been needed yet. 
· Working on County Farm issues including formally agreeing arrangements for Holloway Farm and a possible link with Kingston Maurward, as well as formalizing leases with the bee-keepers and the Lavender Farm.
675. FOOTPATHS

Graham Rains reported that most footpaths are in good order, though muddy. The plan to replace stiles with kissing gates has not yet commenced. The concrete bridge over the River Stour at Bere Marsh will be replaced. Graham advised against taking the walk to Child Okeford it is very waterlogged and slippery. The Owl Barn at Bere Marsh is working and owls are using this.
676. DOGS POLICY AND THE NEW PUBLIC SPACES PROTECTION ORDER

The Clerk noted the new Public Spaces Protection Order (PSPO) was effective from 1st January 2021 and covered the whole of Dorset. He noted though that in reality there was little difference between the new and the old North Dorset Public Spaces Protection Order. If a landowner consents for dogs not be restrained by a lead, there is no offence. The Chairman had spoken to both the cricket and football clubs and neither had any problem with the present informal policy, which does require owners to pick up after their dogs and to exercise control. Cllr White felt that most dog owners are responsible and it would have little deterrent effect when the possibility of enforcing a ‘dogs must be kept on leads’ policy is rather remote. Cllr Suter did suggest that fence around the play rea could be considered. It was RESOLVED to pursue this course of action. The Clerk will seek quotes. 
 677. PLANNING

16 Wessex Avenue – the Clerk noted that further documentation had been received concerning this proposal but he could see hardly any changes from the original application save for the addition of some additional hedging.
A resident affected by the proposed development thanked the Parish Council had supported the reasons for objecting and said that a planning consultant had been engaged to summarize all the reasons why the proposal was so intrusive and detrimental to the area. She has made additional comments to the Planning authority pointing out that privacy is still compromised and the obtrusive nature of the structure is unchanged. Cllr Batstone explained that decisions are usually settled by delegated authority at present and are not usually heard by the Planning Committee, that only the applicant can appeal a final decision. The Council resolved to still OBJECT to the application.
P/HOU/2020/00419 Proposal: Erect single storey garage/shed Former Weighbridge Office, Lanchards Lane, Shillingstone. There were no objections or concerns in relation to this proposal, which is in a remote location and does not affect any near neighbours. 
P/FUL/2020/00440 Shillingstone Station still Road Shillingstone DT11 0SA – Carry out engineering and landscaping works and bridge repairs. The Clerk noted that the application was received 4 hours before the Parish Council meeting – impossible to consider properly in the time available. Dorset Council require comments by 25th February 2021. The Clerk has sent all Councillors a link to the data file. It was RESOLVED to request an extension to the reply by deadline to allow the application to be discussed at the March PC meeting.
The Clerk drew the attention of Councillors to the Dorset Local Plan, which impact on aspects of development in the county for the next 17 years, and which is now in a consultation period. He noted that the major consideration the impact of housing development in the county, though it seems that most new development will be in and around the 4 major towns of North Dorset, although Shillingstone is one of the 18 ‘larger villages’ where development may be considered. The Clerk noted that Shillingstone is though somewhat protected by the Neighbourhood Plan which should serve to restrict development, and the Plan focusses on sustainable development which is directed towards reducing travel necessity. Cllr Suter observed that it is employment in rural areas must be seriously addressed, particularly in the Covid-19 world we now live in where many people work from home. The Clerk noted that employment land does feature in the plan. Cllr Gasson raised the matter of the sustainability aspects of the Plan, notably the potential use of electric vehicle by Dorset Council itself. Cllr Batstone acknowledged that this a difficulty with large vehicles such as bin lorries, although hydrogen powered vehicles are being considered. The possibility of power generation from windmills was mentioned. 
678. FINANCES

i) a) Retrospective payments approved:

The list of payments had been circulated to councillors in advance. These were APPROVED. 

	Date
	Payee
	Ref
	 Total 
	Reason

	04/01/2021
	Cricket Club
	SO
	 £    333.00 
	Mowing

	04/01/2021
	David Green
	BACS
	 £       32.55 
	Expenses

	04/01/2021
	SSE
	BACS
	 £    196.56 
	Pavilion electricity

	04/01/2021
	Public Works Loan Board
	DD
	 £ 1,359.72 
	Loan repayment

	12/01/2021
	HMRC 
	BACS
	 £    173.80 
	PAYE

	15/01/2021
	First Serve Tennis Courts Ltd
	BACS
	 £ 1,960.80 
	Fencing deposit

	01/02/2021
	David Green
	SO
	 £     613.42
	Jan 2021 pay


b) Payments approved:

Clerks expenses: £ 37.50
c) Precept 
The Clerk confirmed that the precept request had been submitted.

679. PLAY AREAS, RECREATION GROUND AND PROPERTY CHECK

It was noted that further damage to the guttering at the Pavilion has occurred as a result of persons ‘swinging’ from the pipes. The Chairman has discussed the application of anti-vandal paint with a contractor who has agreed to proceed with the work when the weather allows. The Clerk advised that all cleaning has been suspended due to lockdown.
680. CORRESPONDENCE 
The Clerk reported 3 items of correspondence:

A complaint from a resident regarding the recording of the meeting on 5th November 2020. The Clerk has checked the legality of recording meeting with the Monitoring Officer for Dorset Council and legal sources, and can confirm that the recording of meetings is permitted under the Openness of Government Bodies Regulations 2014. An appropriate reply will be sent.
A request from a resident for a dog waste bin at the allotment end of the Trailway. This suggestion was discussed an agreed to be impractical given the location and it was noted that there was no possibility of funding assistance from the Trailway Trust.
A request from a resident concerning dangerous/thoughtless parking in Gunn Lane (discussed under matters arising as noted above). This has been referred to the Community Highways Officer.
681. ITEMS FOR THE NEXT AGENDA
Councillor roles & responsibilities
Play area fencing quotes
682. NEXT MEETING 
The next meeting was confirmed as being on Thursday 4th March 2021 at 7:30 pm, by Zoom

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8:52 p.m.
Signed:                                                              Chairman                              Date:


